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THE WITNESS: To the CID?
BY MS. WEINBERG:
. Yes.
A. My guess is the -- how I read that sale of

consumer data in dealing in this situation was, Did you
take customer data and sell it to marketers to try to

generate profits or something like that, which we never

@ N oy s Ww N

sold data outside of ourselves to do that, and that's
9 what I thought the question was asking, not what

10 happened with EZCORP because I think we've been pretty
i upfront about what happened with EZCORP and very clear

12 about that they -- that Integrity did sell data to

13 EZCORP.

14 And so I guess the question as answered is
ke incorrect, and we should amend that to say other than
16 the sale to EZCORP, but we didn't -- I want to be clear

L7 we weren't selling data to marketers.

18 Q. All right.

19 MS. WEINBERG: I think we're going to switch to
20 a different line of questioning.

21 (Discussion off the record.)

22 EXAMINATION

) BY MR. WHEELER:

24 Q. Mr. Carnes, I just have a few more questions

25 about the sale to EZCORP.
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1 time?
2 A. It has a loan book of charge off loans.
3 Q. What's the size of that loan book?
4 A. I'm not positive, but my belief is it's
8 somewhere between $17 and 18 million, but again I'm not
6 sure. That's just a guess.
7 Q. And I guess I want to understand what that $17,
8 18 million represents. That's amount consumers owe to

9 Integrity Advance?

10 A. Yes.

11 Q. So that might include principal, interest, late
12 fees?

&3 A. Yes.

14 Q. Do you know how many consumers that represents?
15 A. I do not.

16 Q. Why is Integrity Advance still holding those

M loans?

18 A. We had sold a tranche of debt which we told you
12 about, and it's in some interrogatories, and we're

20 considering selling the rest of it, and we just -- we
2. haven't. We didn't for a variety of reasons. This was
22 getting into full swing, and we were I guess --

23 Q. I'm sorry, by this, you mean the Bureau's

24 investigation?

25 A. The Bureau's investigation, and we were kind of
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(301) 870-8025 - www.firinc.net - (800) 921-5555



2015-CFPB-0029 Document 102B  Filed 05/27/2016 Page 145 of 277



2015-CFPB-0029 Document 102B  Filed 05/27/2016 Page 146 of 277



2015-CFPB-0029 Document 102B  Filed 05/27/2016 Page 147 of 277



2015-CFPB-0029 Document 102B  Filed 05/27/2016 Page 148 of 277



2015-CFPB-0029 Document 102B  Filed 05/27/2016 Page 149 of 277



2015-CFPB-0029 Document 102B  Filed 05/27/2016 Page 150 of 277



2015-CFPB-0029 Document 102B  Filed 05/27/2016 Page 151 of 277



2015-CFPB-0029 Document 102B  Filed 05/27/2016 Page 152 of 277



2015-CFPB-0029 Document 102B  Filed 05/27/2016 Page 153 of 277



2015-CFPB-0029 Document 102B  Filed 05/27/2016 Page 154 of 277



2015-CFPB-0029 Document 102B  Filed 05/27/2016 Page 155 of 277

154

Carnes
Integrity Advance 6/17/2014

you're probably right, but I would have to go and check.
MS. BAKER: Can we provide that information to

you in a subsequent follow up, and is this the whole

1
2
3
4 document, to your understanding, 10 to 537
5 MS. WEINBERG: That was the entire document that
6 was produced as one file, and as part of the file name,
7 and I don't recall the entire file name, it was
8 training.

5 THE WITNESS: Okay. I'll check on that.
10 MS. BAKER: We will check on that and get back

111 to you, i1f that's okay, and we'll try and get back to

12 you as soon as possible.

13 THE WITNESS: That looks much more plausible

14 than this because this -- that actually has pictures of
L5 our website.

16 MS. WEINBERG: Was there another policies and
17 procedures manual or are you testifying that the entire
18 thing that employees used in dealing with customers was

19 this, which is Bates stamped 10 to 53, correct?

20 MS. BAKER: I'm not sure he's testified about
21 that.
22 THE WITNESS: So I'm not testifying anything

23 about that. What I'm testifying is I'll find out what
24 that was and was it used. I don't know. I know this

25 wasn't, and I'm trying to get ahold of the person who
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1 A. No, not other than refunds or something.
2 Q. Did Integrity Advance require that its consumers
3 be paid at least twice a month?
4 A. Yes.
5 Q. Why was that?
6 A. Again back to the experimentation of trying to
7 get the product to fit the consumers and work for the
8 consumer's benefit. We tried doing people who were paid
9 weekly, who were paid monthly, and again we just
1.0 couldn't make either one of those work very well. There
11 are lenders that do, but we couldn't figure it out.
12 Q. When you say you couldn't make it work, you
13 couldn't figure it out, what does that mean?
14 A. We couldn't -- one, our system wasn't equipped
15 to do weekly so -- because we were using a third party
16 software for the loan management system. We -- it
17 wasn't equipped to pull a weekly payment. Say you had
18 to treat a weekly customer like a biweekly customer, and
19 so if you're weekly paid, you're getting a small amount
20 of money every week.
21 Well, we would have -- how we should have done
27 it was to have software that would have taken a small
23 amount of money every week, but our software would only
24 take two weeks worth every two weeks so we couldn't. It
25 wasn't good for them, and it didn't really work for us.
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1. Q. As a part Integrity Advance's underwriting
2 standards, did the company ever consider a consumer's
3 outside obligations, like rent or mortgage, car payment?
4 A. No.
5 Q. Why not?
6 A. Because to really consider that, you would have
7 to pull a full credit report on a consumer, and we
8 thought that was doing consumer injustice. They didn't
9 need a credit pull on their big three credits from a
10 payday lender, and we thought that that information was
11 of certainly a limited value to us, and if we had
12 requested it -- lots of times we requested consumers to
13 enter information on the application like income and so
14 FoTrLH
15 We found that when it came to them entering
16 things that they knew would affect the amount of money
1% they might get or something like that, they would
18 frequently 1lie.
19 Q. Were you ever concerned that given that you
20 didn't have an understanding of the consumer's financial
21 obligations, that they might not be able to repay the
22 loan that Integrity Advance had granted to them?
23 A. Again it's a -- the product is an online loan,
24 and it would have been nearly impossible for us to sit
25 down with each individual consumer and try to figure out
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Q. So there's gquite a long list of companies here

that under service it says lead provider,

there's LeadClick, LeadFlash, Leadnomics,

LeadRev, so on

talking about?

A. Uh-huh.

Qs In the
calling all of
A. A lead

an aggregator.

right? So

Leadpile,

and so forth. Do you see what I'm

description that you just gave,

those people affiliates?

are you

provider would be both an affiliate and

That would encompass both. And you can

probably use your term lead generator to both also.

Q. So the term lead generator could apply to —--

A. Lead provider.

lead provider.

You could say lead generator,

I, mean, I would -- affiliate and

aggregator are more descriptive about what they really

do, but these terms work.

Q. So if I see lead generator,

page then?

A. Yes.

we're on the same

Q. We're talking about all the companies here where

it says lead provider?

A. Right,

we are talking about people who we

purchase data from. Whether it was directly obtained by

(301) 870-8025 - www.ftrinc.net - (800) 921-5555
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1 for payday loans?

2 A. We had certainly hoped so. We again had no way

! to control that, but we were very vigilant about when we

4 would get a consumer on the phone and they would say, I

51 didn't apply for a payday loan, we would go trace back

© through the system and see where it comes from and say,

7 Why are we getting this data if someone didn't apply for

8 a payday loan.

9 Q. So then I take it from your response you didn't
10 review the websites or the advertisements that the lead
Juch. generators were using to --

12 A. It would have been impossible. It would be

13 nearly impossible.

14 Q. And was all of the -- did any of the lead

15 generators talk to consumers or was this all referrals
16 through websites?

13 A. Some of the lead generators had programs to call
18 consumers and do hot transfers. We tried one of those
19 programs for a couple weeks and didn't like it and quit.
20 Q. What happened? Why didn't you like it?

21 A. We just couldn't make the numbers work in terms
22 of the -- we would get charged for the call when it got
2.3 transferred, and when the people get transferred, we

24 couldn't convert them into a loan enough to make it

25 worthwhile from a marketing perspective.
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1 Q. What was the average amount you paid for a lead?
2 MS. BAKER: Over what period of time.
3 MS. WEINBERG: Start with 2010.
4 THE WITNESS: I couldn't tell you.
5 BY MS. WEINBERG:
6 Q. How about 20117
e A. All I can tell you is it went up over time.
8 Every year was more than the prior year.
9 Q. So by 2012 what were you paying?
10 A. If you want to take our marketing spend divided
i by all loans made or marketing spend divided by what?
12 How do you want to calculate it?
1.3 Q. The amount you paid to any company that says
14 leads provider in this list.
15 A. Okay.
16 Q So per ——
17 A. Per what?
18 Q Let's take the first one, Click Speed Marketing
19 Corp., do you recall how much it cost to obtain a lead
20 from them?
2., A. In 2012 we were probably paying them $150. We
22 fired them because we couldn't make those numbers work.
23 Q. How about D&D Marketing?
24 A. D&D Marketing we paid -- we had a -- the top
25 price with them was probably $180.
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Carnes
Integrity Advance 6/17/2014

1 document available in native format. Does that provide

2 you ==

3 MS. WEINBERG: This is the native format.

4 MS. BAKER: Okay.

5 MS. WEINBERG: This is how we received the

6 document.

7 MS. BAKER: Okay.

8 BY MS. WEINBERG:

9 Q. So any information you can give me about where
10 the signatures would be on this or you want to print it
11 out?

12 A. I want to provide it because I think there's one
13 in payment options. There's one in -- the arbitration
14 provision has its own. There's a separate ACH

15 authorization agreement. This is not a complete

16 document is the problem probably.

L7 Q. It's the only one we got.

18 A. There's ACH authorization. I'll follow-up with
19 the signature blocks.

20 Q. What you'll give us is the actual screen shots
21 that the consumer would have?

2.2 A. I don't know if I'll be able to produce that.
23 MS. BAKER: We'll agree to provide you with

24 whatever we can provide you with, and that is

25 aspirational, so, in other words, if we can give you a
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d you do for a first pass, a second pass and so forth.
2 BY MS. WEINBERG:
3 Q. What is a first pass? What does that mean?
4 A. The first pass would be the first time you try
5 to call the applicant which hopefully is within ten
6 minutes of the application being submitted if it's
¥ during working hours.
8 Q. Is this only for applications that were not

9 filled out correctly?

10 A. No, this is for people you want to give loans
| i e

1 Q. So everyone who applied?

13 A. Everyone who applied got a call and talked to.
14 Q. And would this only apply to people who had

15 applied for a loan or would it also be people who lead
le generators had sent you information about but who had

17 not actually filled out the application?

18 A. I don't understand.
19 Q. So there must be -- were there some people where
20 the lead generator said Jane Doe, same woman, is a good

2.l prospect but you never get a completed application by

22 Jane Doe?

23 A. They only send complete applications.

24 Q. Okay. And is the application that they filled
25 out —-- would that be an Integrity Advance application or
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Integrity Advance 6/17/2014

il a more generic application that would just be on the

2 lead generator's website that could have gone to a

3 number of particular lenders-?

4 A. Lead generator.

5 Q. So if I can refer -- direct your attention to

6 part of Exhibit 22, which is INTEGRITY000112?

7 A. What page? My page is covered up. What page is

8 that?

9 MS. BAKER: I'm going to show you. It's this

10 one right here.

L1 MS. WEINBERG: Each set of application has six
12 passes.

13 MS. BAKER: Yes.

14 THE WITNESS: Page 59.

15 MS. BAKER: Yes.

16 MS. WEINBERG: Oh, there's page numbers on it.
X7 THE WITNESS: Got it.

18 BY MS. WEINBERG:

19 Q. I didn't even see that. Can you explain what

20 this is describing?

) MS. BAKER: What is "this?"

2 MS. WEINBERG: This document.

23 MS. BAKER: This pages of this document?

24 BY MS. WEINBERG:

25 Q. This page of this document.

For The Record, Inc.
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1 A. Yes.

2 And where was that call center?

3 MS. BAKER: During what time?

4 THE WITNESS: It moved -- it was in varying time
5 different places.

6 BY MS. WEINBERG:

7 Q. Well, where did it --

8 A. Ending in Delaware.

9 Q. Where did it start out?
10 A. It started out in it was -- I believe it was
L, Clearvox, so it started out and that was in Oakland
12 Park, Kansas.
13 Q. For what period of time were these calls being
14 handled by Clearvox?
15 A. I can't tell you exactly.
16 Q. Roughly?
17 A. I think from nearly the beginning to sometime in
18 20 == I can't remember if it was '10 or 'll. Either '10

19 or 'll we moved it to Delaware.

20 Q. When it was in Delaware, who was staffing it?
21 Was that another third party?

22 A. That was sort of as I described earlier -- it
23 was a captive third party.

24 Q. And do you remember the name of the captive
oD third party?
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1 talking about?
s THE WITNESS: This manual was created for some
3 purpose, and I don't know why it was created.
4 BY MS. WEINBERG:
5 Q. So back to the call centers. First you said you
6 were using Clearvox from Integrity Advance's inception
7 until 201172
8 A. Sometime in there.
9 Q. Sometime in there. And after that you were

10 using Worldwide Analytics?

g B. Correck.

12 Q. Was that until the closing of Integrity?

13 A. Yes.

14 Q. So there were only two call centers?

18 A. Yes.

16 Q. And unfortunately I had a lot of questions about
17 this policies and procedures manual. Were there

18 policies and procedures manuals used by Clearvox?

19 A. It's my understanding we had a how to train

20 document as did Worldwide, and I think we covered this
21 earlier with one of your questions. I think we said

22 we'll try to get ahold of a copy of that training

23 document.
24 Q. What about scripts, did they have scripts?
25 A. I think in the training documents there would be

For The Record, Inc.
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i scripts I would guess.
2 Q. And what were these -- let's start with
> Clearvox. What was the call center used for?
4 A. Clearvox was used for collections. I'm sorry,
5 customer service, only customer service.
6 Q. What does that mean?
7 A. Any kind of outward facing stuff with the
8 consumer. I mean, that means that when they -- the
o application comes in, they call them to talk about the
10 loan product. They field customer inbound calls if
{44 someone has a question about their loan, that kind of
12 thing.
13 Q. And collections as well?
14 A. No, collections was outsourced to Integrity
15 Financial Partners.
16 Q. And did Integrity Financial Partners handle
17 collections for the entire time Integrity Advance was. in
18 business?
19 A. No. At the end it was handled by Worldwide.
20 Q. When did Worldwide take over?
2 MS. BAKER: Take over what?
27 MS. WEINBERG: Collections.
23 THE WITNESS: They took it over at a different
24 time than they took over the call center, and I can't
25 recall what date that was. It was sometime in 2012.
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il being listened to.

2 Q. Do you know how Clearvox employees were

3 compensated?

4 A. Hourly.

5 Q. And was any of their compensation based on --

6 MS. BAKER: Are you talking about those

7 employees who worked on the Integrity accounts?

8 MS. WEINBERG: Yes, yes.

9 MS. BAKER: Okay. Thank you for the

10 clarification. Yes.

1.0, BY MS. WEINBERG:

12 Q. For all these questions I only care about

LS Integrity Advance.

14 MS. WEINBERG: So could you repeat the question?
15 (The record was read as requested.)

16 BY MS. WEINBERG:

17 Q. Based on, for instance, the number of people who

18 they got to apply for loans or f£ill out the loan

19 documents or make payments or any other sort of

20 performance matrix like that?

21 A. I don't know if they were -- had some kind of
22 bonus situation. I know that over time, most of the
23 collectors that were on the accounts had some kind of

24 bonus situation based upon how much money they would

25 collect.
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iL. component.
2 Q. So other than the compensation for the Clearvox
3 employees, do you know if there were performance
4 measures or goals that they had to meet in order to
5 remain employed such as getting people to sign loan
6 documents or getting -- or making payments or other
0y things related to their job duties?
8 MS. BAKER: For Integrity's.
9 BY MS. WEINBERG:
10 Q. For Integrity's customers?
11 A. I know they had some way of evaluating their
12 employees, but I don't know how they did it.
13 Q. And same question for Worldwide?
14 A. Again I don't know what they did.
15 Q. Same thing.
16 A. We weren't watching nor were we incenting
17 anything.
18 Q. So let me just see if I can recap your testimony
19 to see if we're on the same page, and please correct me
20 if I'm wrong. You did not review Clearvox's policies
21 and procedures manuals; 1s that right?
22 MS. BAKER: Again you meaning Integrity Advance?
23 MS. WEINBERG: Yes.
24 THE WITNESS: Somebody at Integrity Advance I
25 would believe reviewed their policies and procedures
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L manuals and scripts. I didn't personally.
2 BY MS. WEINBERG:
3 Q. Okay. But was there anyone at Integrity who was
4 reviewing the calls?
5 A. No.
6 Q. And to the extent that there was a training
i manual that was separate from the policies and
8 procedures manual, would anybody at Integrity have
9 reviewed the training manual for either Clearvox or

10 Worldwide?

i A. I believe, yes.

14 Q. And that would have again either been someone in
i3 legal or marketing?

14 A. Yes.

15 Q. So I would like to direct your attention to

16 INTEGRITY000018.

17 A. Tab?

18 Q. We're staying under tab 107

19 A. 0000187

20 Q. Yes.

21 A. Okay.

22 Q. And can you read the top part?

23 MS. BAKER: This is a separate document, a

24 separate exhibit? This is part of a larger document I
25 think.
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1 Q. I thought that your testimony before was that
2 the original loan for a consumer, the fee was already
3 $30 on a hundred?
4 A. But you didn't know if it was a new consumer or
5 returning consumer. How would you know?
6 Q. Okay. Do you think that it would be necessary
f' to disclose the fees to a returning consumer?
3 MS. BAKER: Are you asking a legal conclusion
9 when you say necessary?
10 MS. WEINBERG: No, I'm not asking for a legal
1.1 conclusion.
12 THE WITNESS: Anybody who had -- they would have
13 had -- a returning customer may have had an offer in the

14 mail or an offer that they would respond to that you
15 could disclose a fee to, an offer, but if you had no
16 offer, you would just let them apply and say, Here's

17 what the fee is based on your documents.

18 BY MS. WEINBERG:
1.9 Q. I think I'm little bit confused. Under what
20 scenario is it that customers or potential customers

2. were not supposed to be told about finance fees?

22 A. In any scenario they hadn't submitted an

23 application.

24 Q. So these would be people who were -- who had

25 either -- who are either calling into Integrity after
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looking at the website, or what other circumstance would
there be times when people would be asking about fees or
could be asking about fees before they had applied?

A. I don't know.

Q. You had testified before that consumers -- most
of the consumers came from lead generators, and that

after the lead generator and your analytics had approved

=l o O & W N B

a consumer, they would be send a bundle of documents
2 which would include the application and loan document

10 itself with some ACH authorizations and other

11 attachments?

1.2 A: Right,; correct, correct.

13 Q. Would this come to consumers as an Email or just
14 as a document on the website that you would be looking
15 at?

16 MS. BAKER: Would what?

1Y% BY MS. WEINBERG:

18 Q. The package of documents.

19 A. During what point in the process?

20 Q. They're on Money Mutual's web site, the lead

.4 generator. They send it to you as a potential lead.

2.2 You've done your analytics through your server, and you
23 said that the website redirects them to the loan

24 documents.

25 A. Yes.
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i Q. So do they appear on the website that the
2 consumer was looking at?
5 A. Yes.
4 Q. On a Money Mutual or whatever website?
5 A. Yes, it's redirected to a documents page.
6 Q. And who's website is that on?
7 A. TIt's either on a version of ours or it's on a
8 version of the third party ALMS vendor, train.com. T
9 don't know the mechanics of how that worked exactly.
10 Q. And was that always how the process worked, or
11 could consumers apply for a loan through the phone or
12 some other —
1.3 MS. BAKER: Is there a point in time you're
14 talking about?
15 BY MS. WEINBERG:
16 Q. At any point in time while Integrity was
1.7 operating, were consumers always applying for loans
18 through these lead generator's websites that would
19 populate the screen, either your screen or their screen
20 with your documents, or was there another way for
21, consumers to apply for a loan?
22 A. Like I said before, an extremely small number of
23 customers would come directly to our website. The rest
24 of them went to the lead generator websites for new
25 customers. Returning customers would come back to our
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il own website most of the time.

2 Q. And then when they did that, when consumers came

3 to your website, would they see the exact same set of

4 documents?

5 MS. BAKER: You mean Integrity's website?

6 MS. WEINBERG: Yes.

7 THE WITNESS: When they would come back to the

8 website, they would see -- well, have they applied?

9 What are they doing?

10 BY MS. WEINBERG:

11 Q. They're attempting to apply for a loan.

12 A. Are they a returning customer or new customer?
13 Q. New customer.

14 A. Has just come to Integrity's website?

15 0. Yes.

16 A. And they would see -- if we approved them, they
L7 would see a set of documents.

18 Q. And would it be the exact same set of documents
19 that you testified would appear when it's through the

20 affiliates or the lead generators, so it's the

21 application, the loan docs they receive and everything
22 else?

23 A. Yes, yes, yes.

24 Q. So they get the exact same package going through
25 your website?
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it computer screen."
2 Then they get a call and then they get the funds
3 in essence. Right?
4 A. Yes.
5 Q. So when they fill out the application, what
6 document are they seeing?
p MS. BAKER: They meaning the customer?
8 MS. WEINBERG: The customer, the potential
9 customer.
10 THE WITNESS: Since they are on this website
13 reading this, they would fill out our application.
12 BY MS. WEINBERG:
15 Q. And would that just be -- if we're going back to
14 the loan application that we were looking at before, the
L5 Chadidra Barnes' application, would that just be the top
16 part?
17 A. It wouldn't look like that. That would populate
18 that with information. It would look like a normal
19 application you would find on the Internet when you're
20 applying for a credit card or whatever. It wouldn't
21 look like -- with all that legal language and all of
22 that.
i Q. Would it just be the top part?
24 A. It would be all the consumer data that they're
25 entering, all the way down to references.
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. Q. So it wouldn't include the loan agreement?
2 A. No.
3 Q. So after -- where in this process as described
4 in this document, which is number 25, does the consumer
S get the loan application?
6 A. Number 1.
7 Q. Or the loan agreement?
8 A. 4 or 3 really. 3.
9 Q. So the application is the same as the
10 application and loan agreement?
13 A. The application and loan agreement would appear
17 online similar to what you have printed out once they
13 filled it out and approved -- if they were approved.
14 Q. I guess I'm a little bit concerned. When it
15 says application then it doesn't mean application. It
16 means application and loan agreement. Is that your
L testimony?
18 A. When it says fill out the application online, 1is
19 that what you're asking?
20 Q. Right. Fill out the application online, and you
21 said that that would be basically the --
22 A. That's just an online application. That's no
23 loan document, Jjust the application.
24 Q. Okay. And then what is the supplement and
25 privacy policy?
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A. There are links on there for the -- I can't
remember what the application supplement would have, but
it would be just explain loan terms I believe and the
private policies and privacy policies of the website.

Q. But it wasn't the loan agreement?

A. No. Then they're going to get the loan

agreement.

o ~J o O w N

Q. Can you tell me where in this six step process

9 that's laid out here you get the loan agreement?

10 A. Number 3.

11 Q. Type your name in all the signature boxes?

12 A. By the time they get to the signature boxes, the
13 loan Agreement is on their screen.

14 Q. So when it says "submit your application,” they

L5 get the agreement before they've submitted the

16 application?

17 A. Yes. They can -- they have the option to close
18 the window and not submit it or do whatever they want.
19 Q. Was there more than one —-- other than the

26 difference you've described between what might appear --

21 strike that.

22 Was there more than one loan agreement?

23 MS. BAKER: Do we have a period of time we're
24 talking about?

25 MS. WEINBERG: From the entire time Integrity
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i A. No. The document said that, but we in
2 reality -- there was a holdover from days a long time
3 ago when you had to notify your bank with debit files
4 two days in advance, you needed the information three
5 days in advance. In reality when Integrity Advance got
6 going, a consumer could call up the day before up to
7 five o'clock and pay down or payoff their loan.
8 Q. But all of the agreements had that same
9 provision where it said they had to call three days in
10 advance?
a5l A. It did:
12 Q. So you're saying just the practice changed?
ok A. By the time we got to Integrity Advance, we
14 allowed consumers to payoff the day before, or pay down,
15 up until the day before, up until the ACH files had run,
16 and at which point it was too late to change.
Ay Q. But all the loan agreements had that same
18 language that said had you to call three days in
19 advance?
20 A. Yes.
21 Q. To Integrity Advance?
20 A. Yes.
23 Q. And that didn't change?
24 A. No.
25 Q. And did all of the agreements contain a revision
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1 if the consumer revoked the ACH authorization, that
2 Integrity could essentially create an electronic check?
3 MS. BAKER: Could you repeat the question? I'm
4 sorry, could you repeat the question or rephrase the
5 question? I'm not sure I heard it.
6 BY MS. WEINBERG:
i Q. Did all of the agreements used by Integrity
8 contain a provision which allowed Integrity to create
9 electronic checks if the consumer revoked the ACH
10 authorization?
11 A. I don't remember that any of them allowed -- I
4. don't know about electronic checks. I think we were
13 able to create a demand draft.
14 Cla Demand drafts?
15 A. I don't know if that's what you mean or not.
16 Q. What was the mechanism that you did use to
17 create a demand draft?
18 A. A printer.
19 Q. A printer? Did all of the agreements entitle
20 Integrity Advance to seek funds from consumer's other
21 bank accounts i1f the bank account that they had
22 originally set up with Integrity Advance from which
23 Integrity could withdrew funds was closed?
24 A. We didn't have any provision for that.
25 MS. WEINBERG: Let's go off the record for just
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1L one minute.
Z (Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)
3 MS. WEINBERG: Let's go back on the record.
4 BY MS. WEINBERG:
5 Q. If a consumer closed his or her bank account
6 from which Integrity Advance was withdrawing ACHs, what
7 did Integrity do?
8 A. Try to contact -- well, Integrity didn't do

B anything, but one of our third party collection

10 companies would try to contact them.

1% & Q. Would they take any other measures to seek funds
L from the consumer other than making a phone call?

13 A. We would Email them. In the end we would text
14 them.

1.5 Q. Can you explain why there were a number of

16 complaints where consumers said that they closed one

17 account, and then Integrity withdrew funds from another
18 account?

19 A. I would love to see the complaints. 1I've never
20 seen one of those to address it, but we would never --

21 we can't. They send an ACH authorization for account A,

22 you can't just -- I mean go to account B. How do you
23 know what account B even is? If the consumer doesn't --
24 if the consumer closes their account and they send a new

25 ACH authorization form with a new account number on it,
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i you can debit account B, but if they don't do that, how
2 would you even know that account B exists?
3 Q. What is an express loan?
4 A. Express loan is a loan that a returning customer
5 calls up the call center and says, Hi, I'm so and so,
6 I've had a loan there in the past, can I get a loan now.
7 They say, Sure, and they hit the express loan button,
8 and all it does is it populates an application and sends
9 it to the consumer for the consumer -- it sends a link
10 to the consume's Email.
1T The consumer then goes and clicks on the link
12 and signs the application to get the loan. It basically
1.3 makes it so they don't have to retype all the
14 information. They just confirm that all the information
15 is correct and accurate from the last application.
16 Q. When consumers are looking at the loan
17 agreement, there's an "I agree"” button that appears
18 somewhere on the document; is that correct?
1.9 A. Not on our application. Maybe at the end of --
20 when they submit their signature maybe.
21 MS. BAKER: Do you have a sample you want to
22 show Mr. Carnes?
23 MS. WEINBERG: Again let's look at Chadidra
24 Barnes, it's after tab 11.
A MS. BAKER: What is the exhibit number again for
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i Q. And how was the repayment date set in relation

2 to the pay date?

3 A. It was on the payday.

4 Q. It was on the payday. And what ACHs were set up

5 at the time the consumer signed the loan documents and

6 obtained the funds?

7 MS. BAKER: Again do you have a timeline you're

38 talking about here?

9 THE WITNESS: No ACHs were set up to pull when
10 the consumer signed the documents.

11 BY MS. WEINBERG:

1.2 Q. When was it set up?

13 A. The night before the pull. That's why we

14 allowed consumers to call the day before the due date

15 and pay down or payoff.

16 Q. So at the time the consumer received the money
17 —rm

18 A. We just sent the money.

19 Q. And there were no achS set up?

20 A. To pull money back?

21 Q. Yes.

22 A. No.

23 Q. And it's your testimony that an ACH is only set
24 up the day before the money is due, is that your

29 testimony?
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1 MS. BAKER: Okay.
2 BY MS. WEINBERG:
3 Q. So is it fair to say that most customers did not
4 pay their loan in full at the first date that it was
3 due, generally speaking two weeks after they received
6 the funds?
i A. Most being -- define most.

8 Q. The majority -- well -- well, again we received
9 some information from your attorney that said 10 to 15
10 percent of consumers paid without any rollovers; is that

11 accurate?

%) A. Yes,; yes.

1.3 Q. So that means that 85 to 90 percent of people

14 had rollovers; is that also correct?

1.2 A. Right, but there was also a subset of that group

16 that had rollovers that didn't make a payment.
17 Q. Okay. Let's stick with just -- when I say
18 majority, I'm talking about those figures that we

18 received from your attorneys, the 85 to 90 percent.

20 A. Yes.

2 Q. So in the automated system, assuming that

29, someone didn't call up -- we'll put them aside for a
23 second. In the automated system, how many payments --

24 how many ACHs would be set up that would go through

25 absent a call from the consumer?
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1. (The record was read as requested.)
2 THE WITNESS: That's the finance -- the finance
3 fee would reduce each payment, so their payments would
4 get smaller and smaller and smaller. Their last payment
5 would be $65, if they held the loan all the way until
6 the end.
) BY MS. WEINBERG:
8 Q. Okay. Was that because the balance had reduced?
9 A. Yes, the finance fee was only being charged on
10 the amount outstanding, so when the balance is being
11 reduced, the finance fee is reduced also. Very few
12 people held their loan all the way through to the end.
13 Q. So let's talk about the customers who I think
14 you wanted to talk about before who default, so let's
15 say we have somebody who borrows -- Jane Doe again, she
16 borrows $300. She has a $90 finance fee. She gets the
17 money. You extend the money to her. She takes it. She
18 never makes the payment in two weeks, okay, so you
19 attempt to do an ACH, and there's no money in her
20 account, okay?
21 A. Okay.
22, Q. How many times do you put an ACH through to
23 attempt to get money from her?
24 MS. BAKER: You being Integrity Advance?
25 MS. WEINBERG: You Integrity Advance.
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1 THE WITNESS: Why did the first one get

2 returned?

3 BY MS. WEINBERG:

4 Q. No funds.

5 A. Insufficient funds?

6 0. Yes.

7 A. So it would depend on whether we got in contact
8 with her or not. We would call -- try to attempt to

9 contact with calling, texting and Emailing. If we got
10 contact with her and she agreed to do some other kind of
Lt form of payment or to resubmit on a different day, we

12 would do that. If we didn't get in contact, we would

13 resubmit on the next payday.

14 Q. So in the no contact case, two weeks out which
15 is the standard repayment period, correct?

16 A. That's right.

1.7 Q. If you submit an ACH and there's no money in her
18 account, and how many times at that two-week period do

19 you submit the ACH?

20 A. So by NACHA regulations, you have three attempts
21, for each ACH, so we would go by the three attempts per
22 NACHA regulations, so the next two paydays we would

23 resubmit, and if we didn't get paid, we would drop it.
24 Q. So the three were not on the same day?

25 A. No. Why would you submit three times on the
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same day?

Q.
A.

Q.

I'm just trying to understand when you
Oh, no. Future pay dates.

So at two weeks, at four weeks and at s

you do an ACH?

A,

e

O - O ol ©)

Yes.

And each time do you assess an NSF fee?
On the bounced ones.

Excuse me?

If they bounce it back, we assess an NS
Your agreement states that you can for
Back to 274727

So in the middle of page 27476.

MS. BRKER: This is Exhibit 23, right?
MS. WEINBERG: Yes.

BY MS. WEINBERG:

It says: "You further authorize us to

two additional debit entries, if necessary, to

233

6/17/2014

resubmit.

ix weeks

F fee.

each --

initiate

recoup

the outstanding loan balance whenever an ACH transaction

is returned to us for any reason."

So is that your testimony, that those additional

two would be -- assuming she doesn't pay at two weeks,

those additional debit entries would be done at four

weeks and six weeks?

A.

That was our standard practice.
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1 Q. Okay. Let's just take by way of an example
Z someone who had a loan of $300, so she has a $90 finance
3 fee. She makes no payments, right? She's the same
4 customer we're talking about.
5 A. Okay.
6 0. So at two weeks, what is the amount of the ACH
7 debit that you're attempting to collect?
8 A. She'll have -- at two weeks we'll obtain $90.
9 s It will be only for 907
10 A. That's at two weeks, right?
11 Q. Right. And at four weeks what --
12 A. This is somebody who -- all the payments, we
15 assume every payment bounces.
14 Q. She hasn't paid a cent.
15 A. And isn't going to.
16 Q. She hasn't. Let's just say she hasn't?
1% a. I'm trying to ——
18 Q. You haven't reached her.
18 A. I'm trying to understand your question. For the
20 purpose of your questions, am I to assume that every
2. payment bounces?
2d Q. Every payment has bounced and you haven't
23 reached her.
24 A. Okay-:
25 Q. Okay. You've called her, Emailed her. There's
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1 guess

2 THE WITNESS: I can't even guess it. I don't

3 know.

4 BY MS. WEINBERG:

5 Q. Would you say more than 25 percent?

6 MS. BAKER: Again if you know the answer.

7 THE WITNESS: I don't know. I don't know. T

8 just don't know. I hate to venture a guess on something

9 I don't have any idea.

10 BY MS. WEINBERG:

L. Q. Okay. Still under tab 11, towards the back

L2 there's a document that is same, and it is just one

13 document, 222 to 224. I would likes to have that

14 marked?

15 A. 2 what?

16 Q. 222 to 224,

17 (Whereupon, Exhibit Number 27 was marked for

18 identification.)

19 BY MS. WEINBERG:

20 Q. What is this document?

Z1 A. It appears to be a report of Delaware loans from
22 Integrity Advance for the period January 1, 2011 to

23 December 31, 2011.

24 Q. And does this reflect just the loans made to

25 Delaware consumers?
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1 A. It does.
2 Q. So these would have been all storefront loans?
3 A. Either storefront or online.
4 Q. And it says that Integrity executed 576 loans;
5 is that right, on page 2247
6 A. T assume that's a 7 or 9.
7 MS. BAKER: Is there a timeline you're talking
8 about?
9 MS. WEINBERG: It says January 1, 2011 to

10 December 31, 2011, so I'm assuming the information was
1L provided by in this case it looks like Mr. Foster

12 reflected loans during that period.

13 BY MS. WEINBERG:

14 Q. Would that be an accurate assumption?

15 A. That Mr. Foster signed the document?

16 Q. And that this reflects loans during that period?
17 A. To Delaware residents during that period? Yes.
18 Q. Right. When it says loans paid off at maturity,

ik what does that mean? What is maturity?

20 A. I don't know what maturity means in this case.
21 My guess -- I shouldn't guess.
22 Q. What's your best understanding of what maturity

23 means?
24 A. Due date.
25 Q. Due date. Would that be the original date, the
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i phone. We actually had very high -- very high customer

2 satisfaction, which was evidenced by our returning

3 customers. People will say anything to get out of

< paying, and my guess is some of those complaints were

5 just that.

6 Q. And so is it your testimony that that was the

7 most common complaint, people saying they didn't

8 understand the terms of the loan?

g A. No. I wasn't tracking complaint to be honest.

10 I know that complaint came out, but I don't know if it
1 was common or not.

12 Q. You'wve testified that 85 to 90 percent of the

13 customers didn't make -- pay off their loan in one

14 payment; 1is that right?

15 A. Correct.

16 Q. And your TILA disclosure discloses the cost for
17 consumers who would pay off their loan, that 10 to 15
18 percent of the consumers who did pay off their loan

19 without any rollovers.

20 MS. BAKER: Your meaning Integrity Advance?
21 MS. WEINBERG: Yes.

22 MS. BAKER: Okay.

2.3 MS. WEINBERG: I don't think he's making any

24 personal TILA disclosures, but I don't know, but this is

25 talking about Integrity Advance.
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il extremely low numbers of those that hit our account.
2 Q. I'm sorry, did you give me a number on that?
3 Did I miss that? You said --
4 A. Extremely low. Adding all those up together is
5 way less —-- it was a small fraction of 1 percent.
6 Q. So under 1 percent?
7 A. All together.
8 MS. BAKER: When you say all together?
9 THE WITNESS: If you add up the stop pays or
10 revoked —-- revoked, doc pays and unauthorized totals up
11, to way less than 1 percent.
12 MS. WEINBERG: Okay. Let's go off the record
13 one minute.
14 (Discussion off the record.)
15 (Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)
16 MS. WEINBERG: We're going to switch topics
17 again, okay?
18 BY MS. WEINBERG:
19 Q. Let's talk about debt collection.
20 A. Okay, okay. Yes.
24 Q. I want to start with just sort of an overview of

22 how it worked. When somebody didn't pay, what was the
23 first type of collection effort? I'm going to go into
24 details, but I just want to start with what in broad

25 strokes —-—- like there was an inhouse team or there was a
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